

#### **EUROPA**

#### **Europe needs social democracy!**

Why do we really want Europe? Can we demonstrate to European citizens the opportunities offered by social politics and a strong social democracy in Europe? This is the aim of the new Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung project »Politics for Europe«. It shows that European integration can be done in a democratic, economic and socially balanced way and with a reliable foreign policy.

The following issues will be particularly important:

- Democratic Europe Social and ecological transformation
- Economic and social policy in Europe
- Foreign and security policy in Europe

We focus on these issues in our events and publications. We provide impetus and offer advice to decision-makers from politics and trade unions. Our aim is to drive the debate on the future of Europe forward and to develop specific proposals to shape central policy areas. With this publication series we want to engage you in the debate on the »Politics for Europe«!

#### **About this publication**

Across Europe, the coronavirus pandemic has hit the elderly hard, and particularly those in elder care, placing care workers on the corona frontline of an underfinanced, understaffed and undervalued care sector. Years of austerity policies and neoliberal new public management have increased the level of privatisation and precarisation, and decreased the rate of unionisation. This report summarises nine country studies on the effect of coronavirus on care workers in Denmark, England, Finland, Germany, Norway, Portugal, Scotland, Spain and Sweden. The report concludes with policy recommendations.

#### **About the Author**

**Lisa Pelling, PhD,** is a Swedish political scientist and the head of the Stockholm-based independent progressive think tank Arena Idé.

#### **Partner organizations**

**Arena Idé** is a Stockholm-based independent progressive think tank, funded by the Swedish trade union movement. www.arenaide.se

**Kommunal** is Sweden's largest public sector union with more than 500,000 members. www.kommunal.se

#### Responsible for this publication within the FES

**Dr Philipp Fink**, Director, FES Nordic Countries **Josefin Fürst**, Policy Officer, FES Nordic Countries

## Lisa Pelling

## On the Corona Frontline

The Experiences of Care Workers in Nine European Countries – Summary Report

1	INTRODUCTION	3
2	REPORT STRUCTURE	4
3	THE CONTEXT: THE PANDEMIC HIT AN UNDERFUNDED, UNDERSTAFFED AND UNDERVALUED SECTOR	5
	<ul><li>3.1 Fragmented organisation of the elder care sector</li><li>3.2 An underfunded and understaffed sector</li><li>3.3 Increasing rates of privatisation</li><li>3.4 Decreasing rates of unionisation</li></ul>	5
4	THE CARE SECTOR AND CORONAVIRUS	8
	<ul> <li>4.1 A sector left to fend for itself</li> <li>4.2 Almost half of COVID-19 related deaths occurred within the elder care sector</li> <li>4.3 Lack of coherent definitions</li> <li>4.4 Excess mortality</li> <li>4.5 Explanatory factors</li> </ul>	8 9 9
5	4.6 Training and occupational titles  WORKING CONDITIONS OF CARE WORKERS ON THE CORONAVIRUS FRONTLINE	10
	<ul> <li>5.1 Unprotected: lack of personal protective equipment</li> <li>5.2 Under-prioritised: lack of resources and attention</li> <li>5.3 Unsupported: working under unbearable mental pressure, with huge responsibilities, and failing welfare services</li> </ul>	12
	<ul><li>5.4 Uncovered: no safety net when ill and limited access to sick pay</li><li>5.5 Unlimited: working long hours</li><li>5.6 Undisputed: working conditions are critical for whether</li></ul>	12
	the care sector can cope with the pandemic	13

6	POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS 14	Ļ
	6.1 Ensure adequate personal protective equipment for all 14	1
	6.2 Ensure access to testing	ļ
	6.3 Give care workers a say in the development and	
	communication of safety guidelines15	5
	6.4 Insist on health and safety inspections of all workplaces 15	5
	6.5 All care workers should have the right to adequate sick pay 15	5
	6.6 Recognise COVID-19 as an occupational disease	5
	6.7 Increase mandatory staffing levels	5
	6.8 End the precarisation of care workers	5
	6.9 Insourcing instead of further outsourcing	5
	6.10 Further reform of the care system	5
7	CONCLUSIONS 18	}
	Acknowledgements	9
	References 20	١

INTRODUCTION 3

1

## INTRODUCTION

The coronavirus pandemic has hit countries differently, and we are yet to understand why the new coronavirus has spread more rapidly in some regions, and why more successfully contained in others. One common denominator across Europe, however, is that the virus has hit older people hard, and particularly those in elder care. Several countries – such as Sweden, the UK, and Spain – have seen devastating death tolls in nursing homes, particularly during the first wave of the pandemic. In all countries, care workers have been at the frontline of the pandemic.

Based on data from 21 countries, in October 2020, the International Long-Term Care Policy Network (LTCPN) estimated that 46 per cent of those who died from or with COV-ID-19 had been elderly care home residents (Comas-Herrera et al. 2020).

There are urgent lessons to be drawn, and not only national ones. How can we protect our elderly and improve the quality of care? What needs to be improved to secure good working conditions for care workers during these extreme circumstances, and in the long run?

The Swedish Municipal Workers' Union (Kommunal) in cooperation with the Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung and the progressive think tank Arena Idé has initiated a series of reports that will map how the care sector (both care homes and domiciliary care) has been affected by the spread of the coronavirus in nine European countries and regions: Denmark, England, Finland, Germany, Norway, Portugal, Scotland, Spain and Sweden. The countries and regions have been chosen to represent different parts of Europe, and different ways of organising care for the elderly. In the UK, Scotland and England are covered in two separate reports as devolution has meant that social policy differs in important ways between these two countries.

The report series highlights the trade union perspective on the coronavirus pandemic and care for the elderly. In this report, elder care includes both public and privately funded services and may involve different types of care homes, domiciliary care and other forms of social care provision. However, it does not include healthcare services.

This report summarises the project's findings. It describes the state of the care sector when the pandemic hit, and the impact that the structure of the sector has had on efforts to contain the spread of the virus. Drawing primarily on data and experiences from the first wave of the pandemic between March and October 2020², it attempts to draw some conclusions for the provision of care in the future. Most importantly, it presents the perspective of the trade unions who organise employees in the care sector, and highlights their pivotal role—and that played by their members—during the pandemic.

<sup>1</sup> This report uses the terms 'elder care', 'care' and the 'care sector', referring to what in the UK is called adult social care for older people. All references to care workers in this report refer to care workers working in the elder care sector.

<sup>2</sup> Please note that some individual country reports refer to later dates.

## REPORT STRUCTURE

The report begins with an overview of the way in which elder care is organised, managed and financed in the nine countries and regions. It looks at the sector's share of care homes, assisted living, domiciliary care and other forms of social care. This section also maps the provision of elder care in each country, including the rate of privatisation. The first section describes the working conditions of employees in the sector, and details the strength of the trade unions who organise care workers in the respective countries, including the rate of unionisation.

The second part of the report looks at the care sector and the spread of the coronavirus. It describes the impact of the pandemic on the sector in each of the studied countries, and analyses the reasons given as to when and how the sector was hit. This section includes some comparative data on the spread of the infection, the incidence of COV-ID-19 and COVID-19 related deaths as well as mortality rates, between the WHO declaration of the pandemic on 11th March and October 2020.

The third part is devoted to the specific working conditions of employees in the care sector during the pandemic in the nine countries studied. It compares the extent to which care workers were informed and trained to deal with and contain the spread of the coronavirus. In particular, this section maps out care workers' struggles for access to personal protective equipment (PPE).

The fourth and final section lists the policy recommendations made by the trade unions in the care sector. These include ensuring adequate PPE, access to testing, and adequate sick pay; giving care workers a say in the development and communication of safety guidelines; ensuring the recognition of COVID-19 as an occupational disease; increasing mandatory staffing levels; and ending the precarisation of care workers, to more general reforms of social care system. It looks at the difficulties and challenges faced by the trade unions and their members, including their victories during the first months of the pandemic.

# THE CONTEXT: THE PANDEMIC HIT AN UNDERFUNDED, UNDERSTAFFED AND UNDERVALUED SECTOR

## 3.1 FRAGMENTED ORGANISATION OF THE CARE SECTOR

The organisation of elder care varies from country to country, but there are a number of commonalities. All countries in this study struggle to find the appropriate level of decentralisation of elder care, and all countries face challenges in the relationship between elder care, different kinds of long-term care, and healthcare. In some countries, such as Denmark, Sweden, Norway and Finland, care of the elderly is the responsibility of local municipalities (although in Finland, a reform is underway that will transfer the organisation of care services to 21 health and social service counties at the start of 2023.) In Spain and Germany, federal states have an overriding responsibility for the provision of social care. In the UK, where there is a National Health Service (NHS), there is no equivalent national organisation for elder care, instead, local authorities are responsible for it. In Scotland, unions have successfully campaigned for a reformed social care system, structured around a new national care service. Despite their national laws and regulations, there are important regional and local disparities across the nine countries. As a consequence, elderly people have unequal access to the care system, not only within the European Union, but also within each country.

Access is unequal and the demand for elder care, particularly nursing homes, is larger than the supply. In many countries, such as Finland, policies have aimed to reduce institutional care and encourage the elderly to live in their own homes for as long as possible. That is, to enable—or force—elderly people to continue living at home. This has led to an overburdening of domiciliary care, whose employees have had to take care of those with increasingly complex needs. At the same time, elderly people who are granted a place at a nursing home tend to be older and have complex comorbidities.

A common trait among the nine countries studied in this report is that the care sector tends to be fragmented and dependent upon a multitude of actors. While some care is still provided by (overwhelmingly female) family members, most social care of older people has now shifted to the welfare state. In some countries, such as Portugal, there are important efforts underway to formalise informal care work. Within the same country, indeed the same locality, elder care might be provided by public sector entities as

well as private non-profit organisations (such as religious charities), small private profit-making firms and as large, multinational care companies. Some of the latter are run by venture capital companies or private equity funds. An example of a hugely fragmented and disparate sector is the English care system, with 18,500 employers across nearly 40,000 establishments. Only five providers make up nearly one-fifth of the sector, three of which are private equity funded.

Employment conditions for Europe's care workers therefore also vary hugely: some enjoy full-time, permanent employment and are covered by collective bargaining agreements while others struggle with part-time, temporary or zero-hours contracts in workplaces where trade union density is low, or trade unions are absent altogether.

In a report from June 2020, the OECD notes that the coronavirus pandemic has highlighted the structural problems of long-term care "in terms of insufficient staffing, poor job quality and insufficient skills", all of which "have a toll on quality of care and safety" (OECD 2020).

## 3.2 AN UNDERFUNDED AND UNDERSTAFFED SECTOR

In July 2020, when issuing its first policy brief on how to contain the spread of the coronavirus in long-term care, the World Health Organisation (WHO) noted that the COV-ID-19 pandemic has revealed weaknesses in the response to the pandemic that are due to the fact that long-term care services have been under prioritised. "Resulting in the devastating impact seen across long-term care services globally [...]. These events have highlighted long-standing problems in the long-term care systems in most countries: underfunding, lack of accountability, fragmentation, poor coordination between health and long-term care, and an undervalued workforce" (WHO 2020).

The pandemic has thus exposed problems that existed in the care sector long before the crisis. Throughout the reports, it is evident that the care sector was underfunded—in the UK, total spending on elder care is still lower than it was in 2010—and was suffering a workforce crisis before the pandemic. In many European countries, cuts in spending and financing of the elder care sector were driven by

austerity measures following the global financial crisis of 2007–2008 and the ensuing Euro crisis.

However underfunded the sector is, more funding on its own will not solve the problems due to the extent of 'output' in the system. In the UK, where a large share of care is provided by private actors, over a billion pounds goes out of the sector in profits. Leakages are exacerbated by large providers setting up many different structures to extract more value out of the sector, for instance, by money being borrowed between different entities within a bigger umbrella group. While this creates more profit for the company, it is at a cost to the public purse or individuals paying their own care bills.

Precarious working conditions, low salaries and lack of sick pay demonstrate how the care sector has been undervalued. Low pay and low status as well as exploitative employment practices have led to difficulties in recruiting staff, in turn leading to high vacancy rates, and a high turnover of staff, all of which is detrimental to the quality of care. In the reports from England, Scotland and Portugal, the female dominated nature of the sector is given as an explanation for this neglect. While this is important, it should be noted that there is not necessarily a correlation between poor working conditions and high rates of women workers. Ethnic minorities and immigrants are also overrepresented in the sector. However, precarious working conditions are also a consequence of years of privatisation and austerity policies. In Sweden, understaffing and time pressure have increased at the same time as job autonomy and support from colleagues have decreased. Taking this into consideration, it is not surprising that the elderly, as well as the sector's employees, have been significantly affected by the pandemic.

#### 3.3 INCREASING RATES OF PRIVATISATION

It is complex to determine how privatisation has affected elder care. Has increased competition between different actors fostered innovation and improved the quality of care? Has increased 'freedom of choice' between private and public employers and the resultant competition in the labour market enabled care workers to negotiate better working conditions? Available research points in several directions. In Canada, long-term care homes run by for-profit providers have been found to deliver inferior care (Stall et al. 2020). An evaluation of care services in Sweden between 1990 and 2009 found, in contrast, that municipalities that introduced increasing competition by opening up to private providers were associated with lower mortality rates (Bergman et al. 2016). One difficulty when analysing the effects of privatisation is associated with the fact that it has often been introduced as a means of increasing efficiency in the sector, and therefore as a cost-cutting measure, not least in the context of austerity measures following the financial crisis of 2007–2008. However, as Robert Sweeney (2020) points out in a recent report on inequality and the care economy, "care work is a face-to-face service which does not lend itself to productivity improvements" (p.25). The elder care sector is labour intensive, and, as Sweeney highlights, "costs in care facilities do not fall when more 'output' is increased and more people are cared for. If 'output per hour', a standard measure of productivity, were increased by compelling carers to look after more patients or clients in a given period, the quality of care would be diminished" (Sweeney 2020: p.25). Efforts to increase productivity by means of privatisation have often led to a deterioration both in the quality of care and the working conditions of the employees.

In January 2021, the non-profit think tank Corporate Europe Observatory (CEO) concluded that the privatisation of health and long-term care "put Europe on a poor footing for a pandemic". Its report demonstrated how marketisation and public spending cuts, encouraged by the EU, have degraded the capacity of EU member states to deal with COVID-19 effectively (CEO 2021).

One particularly relevant aspect of privatisation of elder care in the context of the coronavirus pandemic is that it tends to lead to a larger fragmentation of the sector, making a swift and coordinated response to the pandemic more difficult.

The rate of private provision has increased in all countries studied in this report during the past few decades. The UK is a case in point. In 1979, 64 per cent of residential and nursing home beds were still provided by local authorities or the NHS. Today, 84 per cent of beds in care homes for older people are owned by private companies, 13 per cent by the voluntary sector and only three per cent by local authorities (Blakeley/Quilter-Pinner 2019). Similarly, 95 per cent of domiciliary care was directly provided by local authorities in 1993. By 2012, it was just 11 per cent. In the UK, unions have drawn the conclusion that privatisation has been damaging for the stability, resilience and cost-effectiveness of the sector.

In Finland, roughly half of the 24-hour assisted living services for the elderly have been outsourced to private actors. In Germany, there has been an increase in the share of care workers employed by for-profit providers. Around 36 per cent of employees in home-care services worked for a private for-profit employer in 1999. In 2017, it was 56 per cent. In 1999, 24 per cent of employees in nursing home services worked for a private for-profit employer, which had risen to 36 per cent by 2017.

In Sweden, approximately a quarter (23 per cent) of domiciliary care hours are performed by private care companies. One fifth of the elderly in long-term care live in a private care home (19 per cent) (Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare 2019).

#### 3.4 DECREASING RATES OF UNIONISATION

In Scotland, the rate of unionisation in the public sector is approximately 65 per cent but decreases to 20–25 per cent in the private and voluntary sector. It is particularly difficult

for trade unions to organise staff in domiciliary care. Potential members are scattered throughout different workplaces, many of which will be their employers' homes. A high turnover of staff and some anti-trade union employers, particularly in the private and voluntary sector, contribute to the challenges.

Nevertheless, the proportion of members in the public sector is still too high considering that most care workers are employed in the private sector. In Scotland, just one in five care workers are a member of a trade union or staff association, while four in five NHS nurses are union members. Those low paid workers with lower levels of qualifications, and lack of individual bargaining power—who would most benefit from union membership—are least likely to join one (Dromey/Hochlaf 2018). Less than one quarter of current members are aged under 34, more than 40 per cent are aged 50 and over (ITUC 2020).

However, the UK is an example of the pandemic having resulted in increased trade union membership, with care workers responding to the trade unions' active campaigns to protect them. Union membership has surged, with largely women joining (Roper 2020), and UNISON recruited 65,000 new members across the UK between January and October. In Sweden, between April and August, Kommunal grew at record speed (an increase of 8,500 members) (Kommunalarbetaren 2020).

## THE CARE SECTOR AND CORONAVIRUS

#### 4.1 A SECTOR LEFT TO FEND FOR ITSELF

There are around 3.5 million residents living in long-term care homes (such as nursing homes, skilled nursing facilities, retirement homes, assisted-living facilities and residential care homes) in the EU/European Economic Area (EEA) and UK. Residents in long-term care facilities represent 0.7 per cent of the total population (ECDC 2020a).

Early on in the pandemic, it was clear that old age was a major risk factor for falling seriously ill with COVID-19. Still, most countries responded to the need to protect frail elderly people with no more than bans on visits to care homes. For instance, in March, the Swedish government passed legislation restricting non-essential visitors to care facilities, but did not propose any specific policy to deal with the fact that around 71 per cent of people aged 65 years and over are living at home and using municipal home-care services, receiving several visits weekly or even daily. Every fortnight in Sweden, a person using home care services meets an average of 15 health and social care workers, each of whom have contact with more than ten clients (National Board of Health and Welfare 2019).

The European Centre For Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC) has identified residents in long-term care facilities as one of the most vulnerable populations to COVID-19. Besides their physical vulnerability to the coronavirus, these residents are also socially vulnerable to the changes brought about by the pandemic, such as severe restrictions on physical interaction, including visits and social activities (ECDC 2020c).

Despite this, the ECDC has largely failed to issue specific recommendations on how to prevent the spread of the coronavirus to and within the care sector. In a report to the Swedish government inquiry commission on the coronavirus pandemic (Szebehely 2020), Marta Szebehely, Professor Emeritus at Stockholm University and a leading European expert on elder care, notes that, despite the devastating death toll experienced in care homes during the first wave of the pandemic in March/April 2020, and despite the ECDC warning in September that a second wave was about to hit the European member states, the centre did not publish any guidance on elder care. Its report, published on the 24th September, listed a number of 'non-pharmaceutical interventions', such as restrictions on public gatherings, school clo-

sures and the compulsory wearing of masks, but there are no recommendations targeted at elderly people, other than to 'stay-at-home' (ECDC 2020c).

The same goes for the Oxford Supertracker (Daly et al. 2020), an ambitious effort to list and compare different measures taken against the spread of the coronavirus, including a 'government stringency index'. There are a total of 136 policy trackers, but only one is related to elder care. Our World in Data's 'Government Stringency Index' which builds on the Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker suffers from the same lack of indicators for elder care: it is based on nine response indicators including school closures, workplace closures, and travel bans (Our World in Data 2020; Hale et al. 2020).

While Portugal put the protection of care homes for the most vulnerable elderly at the top of its priorities, both in terms of public discourse and concrete policy measures, why was there a failure to do the same in the other countries in this report series? The conclusion, drawn from reading the other eight countries' reports, is that the failure to prevent the spread of the coronavirus in the care sector is symptomatic of the neglect that the sector had suffered before COVID-19 started to spread across Europe at the beginning of 2020.

## 4.2 ALMOST HALF OF COVID-19 RELATED DEATHS OCCURRED WITHIN THE CARE SECTOR

It is difficult to compare the impact of the pandemic on the care sectors in different countries. When measuring the number of deaths of care home residents, for instance, some countries only record the place of death, while others also report deaths of care home residents in hospital. Some countries include only those that have tested positive, before or after death, while others also record deaths of those suspected to have had COVID-19. The varying testing capacity will also affect the number of deaths attributed to COVID-19, as noted by Marta Szebeheley in her report to the Swedish inquiry commission on the coronavirus pandemic and the care sector. At the beginning of the pandemic in particular, the number of COVID-19 related deaths was probably severely under-reported due both to low testing capacity and a broader range of symptoms in the elderly population (Szebeheley 2020).

#### 4.3 LACK OF COHERENT DEFINITIONS

An additional challenge to international comparison is presented by the lack of a coherent definition of care homes. The terms variously used are 'care homes'; 'senior flats' 'sheltered accommodation' or 'assisted living'—flats targeted at people above a certain age with a minimum of care services provided—long-term care facilities with hospital-like health care provision and advanced care services offered 24/7. In the same sense, the job titles of employees working in this sector vary from country to country.

Bearing these limitations in mind, researchers at LTCPN estimate that the average share of deaths related to COVID-19 taking place at long-term care facilities at the beginning of October to have been 35 per cent in Denmark; 53 per cent in Norway, and 63 per cent in Spain. In Scotland, 46 per cent of all COVID-19 related deaths occurred in care homes. In Finland, 42 per cent of COVID-19 related deaths occurred in elder care 24-hour units. In Germany, 39 per cent of all deaths occurred in 'communal settings', which included those living in facilities for people with disabilities or other care needs; homeless shelters; community facilities for asylum-seekers; repatriates and refugees as well as other forms of shared accommodation (Massenunterkünfte) and prisons. In October, the latest available public figure for Portugal was from May, at which time, 40 per cent of all deaths in the country had taken place in nursing homes (Comas-Herrera et al. 2020).

#### **4.4 EXCESS MORTALITY**

A more accurate measurement of the impact of the coronavirus pandemic on social care would have been to compare excess mortality. Data from EuroMoMo shows that weekly excess mortality among people older than 65 increased from 2,653 in the first week of 2020, to 167,134 in the nineteenth week and to 317,245 in the last week of the year (EuroMoMo 2021). When comparing the mortality rate in Germany between 2016 and 2020, there is a significant increase between March and April 2020, among people aged 65 or older (Nowossadeck 2020). Researchers calculated that 60 per cent of deaths related to COVID-19 in Germany, could be related to nursing homes (49 per cent) or domiciliary care services (12 per cent) (Rothgang et. al. 2020). While only 14 per cent of the confirmed cases in Portugal were individuals aged 70 years or older, 87 per cent of the coronavirus deaths were in this age group. Until 18 September 2020, deaths of care home residents linked to COVID-19 represented 39 per cent of all excess deaths in England and Wales.

Though most countries were hit by a first wave in March and April (sometimes lasting until May), the pandemic continued well into the autumn, with care workers remaining under enormous pressure and strain. The ECDC defines the transmission of the coronavirus as 'high' when the 14 day case notification rate is 60 per 100,000 inhabitants, that is, 60 new confirmed infections per 100,000 inhabitants within a 14 day period (ECDC 2021). On 8 November 2020, the

ECDC reported that, apart from Finland, all EU/EEA member states and the UK had 14 day notification rates greater than 100 per 100,000 people (ECDC 2020: p. 3). As testing practices have now changed, the highest rates of infection are no longer observed among older people. Instead, since July 2020, rates have been highest among younger age groups, particularly 15 to 24 year olds and 25 to 49 year olds. Even though infection rates have tended to be higher among younger people, they have remained unbearably high among older people. By November 2020, the ECDC was still reporting high notification rates among older people (defined as rates >60 per 100,000 people among those aged 65 years or over) in 24 out of 27 countries where data were available (ECDC 2020: p. 3).

#### **4.5 EXPLANATORY FACTORS**

Why have people receiving social care been so severely affected by the coronavirus pandemic? In a report from November 2020, the ECDC published a root cause analysis based on experiences from the UK and Scotland. The analysis identified 12 main factors that contributed to the spread of the coronavirus to and within long-term care facilities. These factors have, to varying degrees, been central to explaining why care homes were so badly hit in the nine countries studied in this project and they are as follows:

- (1) A high community prevalence of COVID-19 in the same sub-national region;
- (2) Larger care home size (>20 beds) and higher occupancy;
- (3) Staff who unknowingly worked while asymptomatic, due to delays/errors in reporting screening test results;
- (4) Staff members (including nurses, carers and kitchen staff) who worked in more than one Long-term Care Facility (LTCF), or who were not designated to floors/ units, who continued to work across these sites until outbreaks were confirmed:
- (5) Missed opportunities to identify early warnings in safety data (e. g. staffing absence data, and single positive cases);
- (6) Insufficient training and adherence of staff to Infection Prevention Control (IPC) measures and delays introducing additional Transmission Based Precautions (TBP) when a case was suspected or identified;
- (7) Challenges in implementing the most effective infection prevention control practices (e.g. keeping up to date with the latest guidance and lack of expert advice or specific guidance such as for cleaning products);
- (8) Inadequate staff IPC measures to minimise staff-tostaff transmission (e.g. situational awareness regarding the risk in changing rooms, break rooms, smoking shelters, car sharing and while socialising outside of work);

- (9) Delayed recognition of cases in residents because of a low index of suspicion, i.e. being unfamiliar with the broader syndrome of COVID-19 in older people;
- (10) Delayed identification of cases (e.g. limited availability of punctual testing or test reporting; asymptomatic/pre-symptomatic residents);
- (11) LTCF residents at risk of severe morbidity and death sharing a location, e.g. LTCFs with a high proportion of residents with dementia and receiving end-of-life care;
- (12) Health system arrangements to support staffing in crisis, e.g. for staff absenteeism. For example, larger care homes groups tended to have less well-established relationships with national health services, and had less utilisation of the available and identified support (ECDC 2020: p.6).

#### 4.6 TRAINING AND OCCUPATIONAL TITLES

A case in point has been the issue of training. In Norway, insufficient training among both permanent and temporary staff was identified as a risk factor in the spread of the virus. The Norwegian trade union Fagforbundet points at constant cutbacks in funding and staffing as long-term factors which have aggravated the pandemic. According to Fagforbundet, "[w]hen the pandemic hit, care services were already cut to the bone. Training of personnel had been downgraded over the years. The leaders were too few, and too busy. That complicated the capability to follow the guidelines".

In Germany, the level of educated staff in the care sector is relatively high. In 2017, 48 per cent of those working in the domiciliary care sector had completed three years' occupational training, ten per cent had one or two years' occupational training and 31 per cent had completed either a short course or no training at all. In nursing homes, 45 per cent of staff had completed occupational training of three years, nine per cent had one or two years' training and 36 per cent had either completed a short training course or had no training (Federal Statistical Office 2018).

In countries such as Denmark, Finland and Norway, there is standardised practical nurse education. For instance, in Finland, 'practical nurse' is a protected occupational title for a health and social services professional. Only a person who holds a vocational qualification in practical nursing can use this title, although others with sufficient appropriate training may carry out similar duties. Practical nurse training is an upper secondary level qualification that takes two to three years to complete, depending on prior competence. Practical nurses are also registered in the central register of social and health care professionals. In contrast, the lack of standardisation of the term 'nurse' is a long-standing issue in the UK, leaving a *Guardian* article asking "What is a nurse? Baffling number of roles leaves patients and bosses confused" (Leary 2017). Notwithstanding, a professional

nurse is someone who has a nursing degree and is registered with the Nursing & Midwifery Council (NMC). Nursing degrees can also only be obtained from educational institutions approved by the NMC.

Sweden faces a similar situation when it comes to practical nurses. The Swedish Municipal Workers' Union Kommunal has long fought for national standardisation of practical nurse training and for a protected occupational title for practical nurses, arguing that as long as care work remains unqualified, as work that 'anyone can do', both salaries and other working conditions will remain poor. Today, one in five care workers in care homes lack formal education. Yet taking care of elderly patients with a range of comorbidities is a highly skilled job and should be acknowledged as such by both employers and the state.

In Germany, there are inspiring initiatives underway to improve access to qualified staff, and to make care work more accessible and more attractive, not least through a Care Professions Act (*Pflegeberufereform*) introduced in January 2020. The reform unified separate occupational training programmes in nursing and social care into one three-year occupational training programme. A BA study programme in nursing care has also been established at universities of applied sciences. In Sweden, Kommunal and public sector employers are promoting a model in which a healthcare assistant's education counts towards 50 per cent of a practical nurse's qualification, which makes it possible to build on previous education and enable career development.

## WORKING CONDITIONS OF CARE WORKERS ON THE CORONAVIRUS FRONTLINE

Even though there is a lack of comprehensive data, it is clear that the protection of healthcare and other essential workers has not been sufficiently prioritised by governments or employers (Amnesty International 2020: p.15). According to the International Council of Nurses, more than 230,000 healthcare workers worldwide contracted COV-ID-19 during the first half of 2020. More than 600 nurses had died from the virus by July 2020 (International Council of Nurses 2020). Additionally, data collected by Amnesty International from 63 countries across the globe shows that in July 2020, over 3,000 health care workers had died from coronavirus (Amnesty International 2020: p.14).

By 26 June 2020, 268 deaths of COVID-19 had been registered among health and social care workers in the UK. In Spain (29 May 2020) 24.1 per cent of all confirmed COV-ID-19 cases were health or social care workers and at least 63 health workers died. In Denmark (at the beginning of May) six per cent of the tested health personnel and 8.4 per cent of the nurses in hospitals had been infected by the virus, in comparison with 3.8 per cent of the general population. These differences have remained: in February 2021, seven per cent of workers in nursing homes had been infected, compared to 4.2 per cent of the total working population. According to Amnesty International (2020), data on infections and deaths of health and essential workers "serves as a crucial reminder of the human costs of this pandemic, particularly of those who were on the frontlines, and their families" (Amnesty International 2020: p.19). In Sweden, up until 1 September, more than 5,000 people had reported being infected with the coronavirus at work to the Swedish Work Environment Authority. Eight out of ten of those infected were women and more than half worked as assistant nurses, domiciliary carers or personal assistants (Hedfors 2020).

The elder care workforce consists to a large extent of women and ethnic minorities. In 2019, the WHO found that 70 per cent of the health and social care workforce consisted of women. In Spain, 76.5 per cent of COVID-19 cases in the care sector were women (Amnesty International 2020: p.18). In the UK, care workers who identify as black, Asian, or minority ethnic (BAME) are over-represented in the total number of deaths related to COVID-19, with some reports indicating that BAME care workers have constituted up to 60 per cent of those deaths. This exposes an undervalued care work sector, in which women and ethnic minorities

face systematic labour market disadvantage, occupational segregation and structural discrimination.

#### **5.1 UNPROTECTED: LACK OF PPE**

In July 2020, Amnesty International compiled information on the impact of the coronavirus pandemic on health and other essential workers. Almost all of the 63 surveyed countries reported a lack of PPE (Amnesty International 2020). This is also true for all the countries studied for this report. Although additional PPE was acquired relatively quickly in Finland and Portugal and by May 2020, the situation had improved, with more consistent guidelines. However, surveys by the Finnish Nurse Association found that health workers sometimes used raincoats for protection and were instructed to make face masks out of tissue paper (Sairaanhoitajat 2020; Tehy 2020). In Norway, the country in our report with the lowest rate of infection, one third of municipalities reported a lack of sufficient PPE during the spring of 2020. A lack of PPE in countries such as Sweden led to care workers having to take legal measures to exercise their right to order a suspension of work in order to be granted the right to wear a face mask when caring for nursing home residents with confirmed or suspected COVID-19. In fact, it was not until 25 June 2020, that the Swedish Public Health Agency recommended that staff wear a mask and visor when caring for caregivers and patients with suspected or established COVID-19. According to Kommunal, 42 per cent of domiciliary care workers experienced situations in which they had to work without proper PPE, 84 per cent were worried about the lack of PPE and 48 per cent reported a shortage of PPE (Kommunal 2020).

In England, surveys carried out by the trade unions GMB and Unite, found that care workers who were neither provided with adequate PPE nor being tested, felt unsafe at work. The majority of those without adequate PPE felt that their health was being put at risk and were also worried that they would infect their family or household with the virus. Furthermore, English care workers reported that they did not know where to get tested. Their employers did not provide them with adequate guidance or training for working with service users with COVID-19 symptoms. Due to the lack of testing capacity, some care workers had to travel hundreds of miles to get themselves tested.

Evidence is now starting to emerge on how different professional groups have been hit by the pandemic. In Germany, COVID-19 cases among workers in domiciliary care were double the number in the average population, and the rate of COVID-19 was six times higher among workers in nursing homes than in the average population (Rothgang et al. 2020).

## 5.2 UNDER-PRIORITISED: LACK OF RESOURCES AND ATTENTION

European societies in general, and their welfare sectors in particular, were not prepared to cope with a pandemic. Not least because cold war civil contingencies of medical equipment and PPE had been abolished, capacities for crisis management were scaled down, forgotten or made obsolete after the end of the Cold War. In most countries covered in this report, the shortage of PPE was aggravated by the fact that their authorities decided to give the highest priority to hospitals during the initial stages of the pandemic. Despite this, transmission was taking place in hospitals, and while the major source of transmission in the care sector probably came from the community (i.e. staff and visitors), an important source of infection and indeed COV-ID-19 outbreaks at care homes were infections picked up during hospital stays. Patients were not properly tested before being transferred back to their care homes, and brought the virus with them to a setting where staff had no or very little PPE. In the UK, the priority on hospitals put additional pressure on the care sector. Care homes had to receive patients—some who had been tested positive for COVID-19 and others who were waiting for results—from hospitals to free up beds. However, since both groups required strict isolation, additional pressure was put on care homes. At the same time as deaths declined in hospitals in the UK, they increased in care homes and the forgotten frontline of social care workers were unable to adequately protect the elderly (UNISON 2020a).

## 5.3 UNSUPPORTED: WORKING UNDER UNBEARABLE MENTAL PRESSURE, WITH HUGE RESPONSIBILITIES, AND FAILING WELFARE SERVICES

The reports written for this project bear witness to an increased workload for care workers during the pandemic, as well as increased levels of anxiety and stress. According to two surveys of health workers in Portugal (published in April 2020), almost 75 per cent of health workers considered their levels of anxiety as 'high' or 'very high' and 14.6 percent reported that they had moderate or significant levels of depression during the pandemic. In addition to this, 40 per cent of nurses experienced higher levels of anxiety due to increased working hours. 57 per cent of nurses reported that their sleep was 'bad' or 'very bad' and 48 per cent reported their quality of life as 'bad' or 'very bad'. Only 1.4 percent had received mental health support (Escola Nacional de Saúde Pública 2020; Azevedo 2020). In the UK, one in two workers in the health and social care sector

felt that their mental health declined during the pandemic. 35 per cent reported having used alcohol to cope with work-related stress, 56 per cent that they were emotionally exhausted and 63 per cent having had difficulties sleeping (Thomas/Quilter-Pinner 2020).

According to a survey by the Danish trade union FOA (24 July 2020), the fear of transmitting the infection at work was most frequent in the care sector (55 per cent). While care staff reported that lack of access to tests was associated with fear of infection and transmission, lack of PPE was only associated with fear of transmission. One employee in a nursing home reported that "[i]t is a great worry for me that I don't know if I may infect residents of the nursing home. I don't visit my own elderly parents, because I am worried that I might infect them. I work in the care sector and I don't have any kind of PPE or protection" (FOA 2020). This illustrates how fear and stress can result in increased mental illness when emotional responses are associated with willingness to work during the pandemic. Moreover, it exposes the need to pay attention, not only to hospital settings, but also to other groups on the frontline that need to protect themselves, their families and their clients from infection.

Besides the huge pressure and responsibility, elder care workers have also been affected by other welfare issues during the pandemic. In England, care workers have been struggling with childcare, accomodation and extra costs, due to, for instance, travel restrictions during lockdown forcing them to find temporary accommodation closer to work. One in three thought that wider provision of hotel accommodation near their workplace should be an immediate government priority. Moreover, they felt that the government should acknowledge a wider range of reasons that workers might need accommodation due to increased travel time and working hours as well as anxiety for their family's safety.

## 5.4 UNCOVERED: NO SAFETY NET WHEN ILL AND LIMITED ACCESS TO SICK PAY

Reports from Germany, England and Scotland expose limited access to proper sick pay. In the UK, in mid-April, it was estimated that 16.2 per cent of essential workers (including care workers) were COVID-19 positive. This gives an idea of the number of workers who were forced to stay at home due to falling ill with COVID-19. In Portugal, workers in residential care homes accounted for about a third of COVID-19 related sick leave. In many countries, presenteeism was a problem, with care workers feeling forced to go to work even though they had symptoms of infection.

#### 5.5 UNLIMITED: WORKING LONG HOURS

In all the countries studied for this report, care workers faced an increased workload during the pandemic. They have often been forced to work overtime, sometimes with little or no compensation. As their workload was already

high before the pandemic, some workers have been unable to take annual leave. This has increased stress and anxiety among workers (Amnesty International 2020). However, since 42 per cent of workers in long-term care facilities in the EU work part-time, 58 per cent do not want to reduce their working hours (Eurofound 2020).

## 5.6 UNDISPUTED: WORKING CONDITIONS ARE CRITICAL TO WHETHER THE CARE SECTOR CAN COPE WITH THE PANDEMIC

The overall rate of infection is the most important explanatory factor when it comes to the rate of infection within the care sector: the higher the rate of infection in society in general, the higher the rate of infection and the higher the rate of deaths among care home residents as well as among their care workers. However, the rate of infection is not the only factor. Adelina Comas-Herrera and her team at ILTCPN have identified a number of different measures to prevent and manage COVID-19 outbreaks in care home settings in May 2020 (Comas-Herrera et al. 2020). Most of these measures depend on the working conditions of the care workers for their success.

## 1. PREPARING CARE HOMES FOR OUTBREAKS

The researchers emphasised the lack of national guidelines for care homes in terms of PPE and testing, but also that national authorities often lacked an overview, something that the trade union representatives and activists interviewed for our report series have stressed time and again. There is knowledge about the situation in the care sector, and it rests with the care workers who spend their working days there. What authorities and governments at all levels need to do is to listen. This report has shown that trade unions have been increasingly successful in making their voices heard. For instance, some unions have successfully used data from structured surveys of their members, shop stewards and health and safety officers as a basis for their communications, such as Kommunal in Sweden, FOA in Denmark and UNISON in Scotland and other parts of the UK.

## 2. PREVENTING OUTBREAKS FROM SPREADING TO CARE HOMES

In order for outbreaks in the community to be kept outside care homes, measures such as a ban on visits are important, even though this may have a significant negative impact on the wellbeing of both residents and their families. Under some circumstances, it might be preferable to have limited or scheduled visits under strict preventive measures. It is also important to make sure that care home residents who return from hospital, for instance, are tested before being allowed to move in. However, it is also essential to reduce the number of different staff, since hourly paid and part-time staff often work in several care homes at the same time.

## 3. PREVENTING THE SPREAD OF INFECTION WITHIN CARE HOMES

The working conditions of employees are crucial. In order to prevent coronavirus from spreading, staff must have access to proper training in hygiene procedures and disease prevention. This chimes with long-standing trade union demands for access to training and adequate levels of staffing for the care sector—with staff that are sufficiently qualified. Access to PPE is also central, as well as repeated and systematic testing of all members of staff.

## 4. STRENGTHENING THE RESILIENCE OF CARE HOMES

This includes efforts to support the wellbeing of both residents and staff, for example by making sure that the latter have access to psychological support. The ILTCPN conclude that there is "a need to strike a careful balance between maintaining the welfare and quality of life of both the people who live in the care home and the staff who work there, and preventing the spread of infection" (Comas-Herrera et al. 2020).

## POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

The COVID-19 pandemic hit an underfinanced, understaffed and undervalued sector suffering from decades of fragmentation, marketisation and privatisation, in which trade unions are under increasing pressure. At the start of the pandemic, the care sector was largely left to fend for itself, when emergency wards and hospitals were prioritised over long-term care facilities. With devastating results: in all the countries studied, almost half the number of deaths occurred within the care sector (Comas-Herrera et al. 2020).

It is largely undisputed that the working conditions of care workers are critical to whether the sector can cope with the pandemic. Yet many care workers have been left unprotected on the coronavirus frontline. There has been a lack of PPE, resources and attention. Many care workers have had to work long hours under unbearable mental pressure, facing not only insecure terms of employment, but also failing welfare services, insufficient personal safety and limited access to sick pay.

Throughout the crisis, the sector's trade union activists and their unions and federations have addressed the situation on the corona frontline, making demands for urgent action to improve the protection of the older people in their care as well as fighting to improve working conditions for all care workers. Trade unions have also stepped up their campaigns for long-term reform of the care sector. This section of the report presents their most important demands and proposals.

## 6.1 ENSURE ADEQUATE PERSONAL PROTECTIVE EQUIPMENT FOR ALL

The right to adequate PPE has been the key demand of trade unions in the care sector. According to Amnesty International, there have been reports of strikes, threatened strikes or protests due to shortages of PPE in 31 countries worldwide since July 2020 (Amnesty International 2020: p. 20).

Public Services International (PSI), a global trade union federation of 700 trade unions and 30 million workers, collected data up until May 2020, showing that over 60 per cent of unions in 62 countries had reported workers delivering public services who had not been issued with adequate PPE (PSI 2020). Similarly, the International Trade Un-

ion Confederation (ITUC) reported a lack of adequate PPE for health and care workers in 51 per cent of its member countries. In some countries, health workers had to buy and pay for their own PPE as it wasn't provided for them (ITUC 2020).

On April 15 2020, Rosa Pavanelli, the PSI general secretary, noted that PSI was facing "the most acute crisis its members have ever been confronted with", arguing that the trade union movement should focus on two fronts, both on "a set of immediate targeted emergency actions" and on an economic response to the pandemic. The emergency actions demanded by the PSI secretary included, as a first priority, to "use all means necessary to provide PPE to all workers exposed to a high risk of contagion" (Pavanelli 2020).

This position is mirrored in the trade union responses to the pandemic in the countries surveyed for this report. For instance, in Finland, the Trade Union for Public and Welfare Sectors (JHL) also reported that the most critical issue during the first months of the pandemic was a shortage of PPE.

In the UK, trade unions were instrumental in exposing shortages of PPE for carers by, for example, carrying out regular surveys of health and social care workers. Both GMB and Unite surveys confirmed and quantified the lack of adequate PPE. The surveys also found that the majority of those without adequate PPE felt that they risked not only their own health, but also worried that they would expose their families or households to the infection (Unite 2020; GMB 2020).

Similarly, in Sweden, Kommunal's regular surveys among its union representatives and trade union health and safety officers were an important means of raising awareness about the working conditions for care workers, both internally within the union as well as among the general public. The surveys exposed the urgency of the situation in the sector early on and were invaluable in contributing to understanding what measures impact on the containment of the spread of the coronavirus (Pelling 2020).

#### **6.2 ENSURE ACCESS TO TESTING**

Lack of testing has been a huge problem for workers in the care sector in all countries studied for this report series. In the UK, for instance, problems with the testing system have

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS 15

been identified as a key failure of the government's handling of the pandemic. Due to the fragmentation of the social care system, governments have been unable to provide all care workers with access to testing. During the initial months of the pandemic, care workers did not know where to get tested and reported that their employers did not have a procedure in place for when workers and service users have had COVID-19 symptoms.

A more positive example is Denmark, where trade unions managed to negotiate a tripartite agreement on a test strategy, albeit not as successful in implementation as initially planned. In Portugal, a national screening programme was launched in partnership with research centres, allowing for the application of over 117,000 preventive COVID-19 tests among workers of social care facilities. Recently, a second stage of this programme has started, with 50,000 tests already performed in about 880 workplaces, 340 of which had positive cases.

In Scotland, UNISON successfully campaigned for COVID-19 tests for social care workers after research showed that eight per cent of those surveyed had been infected and one in three had to self-isolate after colleagues had been infected (Ferguson 2020).

## 6.3 GIVE CARE WORKERS A SAY IN THE DEVELOPMENT AND COMMUNICATION OF SAFETY GUIDELINES

When PPE eventually became available, its quality—and insufficient guidelines on how and when to use it—was a major concern for care workers across the nine countries. In Denmark, the main challenge has been, (and still is), that the guidelines keep changing. Up until October 2020, the guidelines on COVID-19 in the healthcare sector had been revised 21 times, and the guidelines on PPE four times. A major trade union victory in Denmark was achieving both sharper and clearer guidelines about when and how to wear PPE

## 6.4 INSIST ON HEALTH AND SAFETY INSPECTIONS OF ALL WORKPLACES

Trade unions in Denmark fought hard to make sure there were proper inspections of health and safety conditions in workplaces on the coronavirus frontline—including access to PPE and PPE guidelines. It was a hard-won victory that allowed the Working Environment Authority to resume its on-site inspections in August 2020, after having only carried out digital inspections since March.

In Spain, trade unions have highlighted worker safety as a core issue for the trade union movement, not only in care homes, but also for domiciliary workers whose workplaces are also their clients' homes and where safety risks are possibly even larger due to the fact that they are very difficult—and during the pandemic virtually impossible—to inspect.

## 6.5 ALL CARE WORKERS SHOULD HAVE THE RIGHT TO ADEQUATE SICK PAY

In all European countries, people were urged to 'stay home if you feel sick'. Despite this central strategy to minimise the spread of the coronavirus, care workers still had to fight for their right to sick pay, that is, to decent pay while, off work with illness and symptoms. This was an important condition demanded by trade unions in several countries.

In Sweden, it was a victory for Kommunal when, at the beginning of March, the municipal employer organisation, the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions (SKR), urged all employers in the municipal sector to extend all temporary contracts to at least 14 days' duration, so that also employees on short-term contracts would be able to benefit from payments when sick.

The right to sick pay was an important demand of UNISON in Scotland and other parts of the UK. A Unison survey of care workers showed that, even by July, far too few care workers were getting proper sick pay, with 52 per cent paid less than 100 pounds a week or nothing at all if they needed to shield or self-isolate. This was despite evidence showing that levels of infection were lower in care homes that paid sick pay to their staff (UNISON 2020b).

In June 2020, an important trade union victory was won with agreement from the Scottish government on the establishment of a social care staff support fund to ensure that workers would receive their normal pay should they fall ill or have to self-isolate on public health advice. (Scottish Government 2020).

German trade unions highlighted the situation of 'marginal' (geringfügig) part-time care workers, who, despite the increased risk of becoming infected that they face in care work, only have access to sick pay for the first six weeks of illness due to the terms of their employment contracts. Furthermore, in the event of a facility closure or a reduced demand for domiciliary care, they are not entitled to any layoff pay or unemployment benefit.

In Denmark, trade unions fought for employers to follow the guidelines granting sick pay to employees at risk of falling seriously ill from COVID-19, due to prior underlying conditions such as cardiac conditions and asthma.

Although we are yet to fully understand the reasons why the coronavirus has spread more in some countries than in others, there are some indications that the countries with the lowest death rates have the most generous sick leave benefits. Norway is one example: by February 2021, with a population of five million people, it had registered less than 600 deaths related to COVID-19 (FHI 2021). In Norway, employees have 100 per cent sick pay in the first full year of leave. In comparison, Swedish employees normally have no coverage at all on the first day, and receive less than 70 per cent of their salary from the second day onwards (Martos Nilsson 2018).

## 6.6 RECOGNISE COVID-19 AS AN OCCUPATIONAL DISEASE

Many care workers have fallen ill with COVID-19. In Norway and Denmark, Fagforbundet and FOA secured a big win in COVID-19 being approved as an occupational disease, giving health personnel and other groups the right to compensation if employed in workplaces exposing them to high risks of infection.

In Scotland, trade unions were decisive in forcing the Scottish government to make a one-off payment of £60,000 to a named survivor of any social care worker who dies in service from coronavirus, and whose contracted pension arrangements do not offer death in service cover (UNISON Scotland 2020a).

## 6.7 INCREASE MANDATORY STAFFING LEVELS

Insufficient staffing levels have contributed to care workers feeling forced to attend work even if they have COVID-19 symptoms. In Portugal, trade unions have pointed out that some care facilities have not complied with legal requirements on patient/staff ratios, and criticised some institutions for asking their employees to work excessively long hours. This led to the adoption of several policy initiatives to reinforce staffing levels in the care sector. There were reports of care homes demanding that their staff work 14 days in a row, in two 12 hour long daily shifts (including the night shift) (STSSSS 2020).

In Spain, a central demand of the trade union movement has been to increase mandatory staffing levels, and to do this by putting in place detailed requirements for each profession [el establecimiento de ratios de trabajadoras por especialidad]. That is, instead of stipulating a given number of staff per resident, the trade unions have demanded that legislators should instead guarantee a sufficient number of staff in each category. For example, that there are enough trained nurses and that the number and training of staff is adequate to the specific needs of elderly residents.

German trade unions similarly demanded that employers ensured that care facilities were staffed with sufficiently qualified personnel, and that staffing levels should be verified by the responsible supervisory authorities and sanctioned if necessary. Another important demand was for employers to reduce the overall workload.

#### 6.8 END THE PRECARISATION OF SOCIAL CARE WORKERS

Trade unions have been sounding the alarm for many years about the increasing precarisation of working conditions in the care sector. When the pandemic hit, these working conditions aggravated the situation, for instance by making it impossible to isolate infected residents in one facility from those in others as yet without infection. In order to

prevent outbreaks from spreading, it is crucial that care workers are granted more permanent contracts, and can be employed full-time at one single facility. As CGTP-IN, the Portugese trade union confederation, has noted, "precariousness and low wages lead to multi-employment and enhance the import of the virus into [care homes]" (CGTP 2020).

In a report published in December 2020, Kommunal showed that Swedish care homes with COVID-19 outbreaks had a higher proportion of hourly-paid staff. 39 per cent of the care homes with several COVID-19 cases had more than 20 per cent hourly-paid staff, while only a fifth of the care homes without spread of infection had more than 20 per cent hourly-paid staff (Huupponen 2020).

## 6.9 IN-SOURCING INSTEAD OF FURTHER OUTSOURCING

In the UK, UNISON, GMB, the RCN and the Trades Union Congress (TUC, a federation of trade unions in England and Wales) have all campaigned for limiting private sector involvement in the care sector. Several measures are proposed, such as stricter regulations of private actors, ending contracts for failing services and more transparency. Trade unions have also proposed an 'insourcing first policy' for all services, as an essential step towards ending the present for-profit funding model.

## 6.10 FURTHER REFORM THE SOCIAL CARE SYSTEM

According to Rosa Pavanelli, the PSI general secretary, beyond the immediate emergency response to the pandemic, there is a need to deeply rethink the role of government, not least when it comes to public services. "We don't want health workers who save lives to be called heroes. They are not heroes! They are professionals who claim and deserve respect, dignity, the right to be protected and recognition of decent wages and working conditions." (Pavanelli 2020). As the Portugese trade union STSSSS put it in a statement "it is not enough to socially value" care-workers, but rather "it is urgent to [...] pay fair value for work [and] fight all abuses" (STSSSS 2020).

In Portugal, the Portuguese Unions Confederation (CGTP-IN), one of two main Portuguese trade union federations—with which the STSSSS is affiliated—argues that the pandemic has revealed the fragility of the care system, "with notorious weaknesses in planning, coordination, training [and] wages" (CGTP 2020). This position is reinforced by the General Workers' Union (UGT), whose Secretary General anticipated that COVID-19 would change many aspects of our life, including "the centrality of the national health system" and "the attention that care homes and support for the elderly receive".

All through the pandemic, in both the UK and Spain, unions have continued to campaign for longer term reform of

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS 17

the social care system. In the UK, this includes a properly funded National Care Service, in which private sector involvement is limited and there is proper sectoral collective bargaining to ensure a fairer system of pay, terms and conditions and working practices.

In Spain, it is clear that an improvement of the working conditions of care workers depends on an increase in funding. Improving both the quality of services and the employment conditions in the care sector requires a significant increase in funding. Trade union demands particularly focus on raising the lowest salaries, limiting part-time hiring and reducing temporary employment of workers. The unions maintain that poor quality employment prevents many workers from leading a decent life, highlighting that many female care workers live in-work poverty.

In the UK, trade unions have won important victories on issues ranging from the provision of affordable accommodation for care workers during lockdown to access to testing and adequate sick pay. At the same time, they have also run public awareness campaigns highlighting the role played by care workers and shifting public opinion about the status and value of that care work.

In Scotland, trade unions won an early victory during the pandemic when the Scottish Government and local authority employers met their demands for a Scottish Living Wage to be paid to social care workers immediately, substantially raising the level of wages in the sector. The trade union and the broader labour movement have continued to campaign for the creation of a National (Scottish) Care Service. UNISON Scotland has set out a 'road map' towards the creation of a national care service, identifying several immediate actions, including national procurement, sectoral bargaining, enforcing clinical standards and a national workforce plan. The aim is to achieve proper funding, improved pay and conditions, a workforce strategy and ethical commissioning (UNISON Scotland 2020b).

In many countries, there are calls for the social care sector to introduce national pay scales and pay progression, such as already exist in the healthcare sector.

In Germany, Ver.di's central demands related to COVID-19 and care work include clear policy demands directed towards the European Union. Ver.di argues that the EU cannot afford to have underfunded and poorly equipped national healthcare and care systems. The European Union should therefore support and coordinate national healthcare systems to ensure equal access to quality healthcare and social care for all Europeans, not least by establishing minimum standards. Ver.di calls for a binding directive that the European Health Union must comply with. In a statement, Sylvia Bühler, in charge of health policy on the national board of Ver.di, called on the EU member states to provide "strong support for the rapid establishment of a common reserve of protective equipment, vaccines, and medication as well as for the organisation of their fair distribution" (Ver.di 2020).

## **CONCLUSIONS**

Even though the coronavirus pandemic has had different impacts on European countries, one common denominator is that the virus has hit the elderly hard, and particularly those in elder care. This placed Europe's care workers on the coronavirus frontline.

Care workers have been more exposed to the coronavirus than most other professional groups. This is not only because care workers have not been able to stay at home, and have been forced to travel to work, exposing themselves to the risk of getting infected on congested public transport, but also because they have worked with the segment of the population most vulnerable to falling seriously ill with COVID-19. In all countries surveyed for this report, care homes have been hit tragically hard by outbreaks of COVID-19, exposing both their fragile elderly residents and their care workers.

Carers have worried about becoming ill themselves, infecting people in their care at work and putting their own family members at risk. They have been asking: "Can I hug my kids when I come home from work?"

The pandemic hit an underfinanced, understaffed and undervalued sector. Years of austerity policies and neoliberal new public management have increased the level of privatisation and precarisation at the same time as the rate of unionisation has decreased.

Throughout the nine reports produced for this project, it is evident that the pandemic has worsened the already poor working conditions of care workers. Too often, they have had to continue working in understaffed workplaces, increasing an already unbearable workload with even more overtime. In all countries, care workers have suffered from increased physical and mental pressure, sometimes resulting in depression and substance abuse. Despite working longer hours, many were left without proper sick pay.

In the face of these challenges, care workers across Europe have done an amazing job—not least when it has come to ensuring access to PPE and guidelines on when and how to use PPE—and this has often been the result of hard and persistent work by trade union members and their federations. Without their skillfulness, care and relentless effort, Europe's elderly, and society as a whole, would have fared much worse.

Trade unions in these nine countries and regions have fought to ensure care workers have had adequate PPE, the right to sick pay, and access to testing. Beyond dealing with the emergency, and fighting for the urgent needs of their members, trade unions have also campaigned for complete reform of the care sector into one that can offer its workers decent working conditions, adequate pay, and respect.

The pandemic has proven that deficiencies in social care—which trade unions and their members have warned and protested about for many years—such as precarious working conditions, understaffing and underfunding, have been devastating for the ability to protect the most vulnerable during the coronavirus pandemic: the elderly.

It is high time that we listened to them.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS 19

## Acknowledgements

This report builds on extensive research and interviews conducted by the authors of nine country reports. I am grateful for both this rich material and the care with which the authors of the country reports have helped revise and improve this summary report. I am responsible for any remaining errors. I am also deeply grateful to Philipp Fink, Josefin Fürst and the excellent team at the FES Nordic offices for their commitment to this project. And last, but not least, I would like to thank Linn Brolin, trainee at Arena Idé, for her invaluable help with compilation and research.

## References

#### N.B. All country reports will be published here: www.fes.de/en/on-the-corona-frontline

Amnesty International (2020): Exposed, Silenced, Attacked: Failures to Protect Health and Essential Workers during the COVID-19 Pandemic, https://www.amnesty.org/download/Documents/POL4025722020ENGLISH.PDF (29.01.2021).

**Azevedo, Cláudia** (2020): Cintesis Study Reveals: COVID-19 is Affecting Nurses' Mental Health, http://cintesis.eu/en/cintesis-study-re/veals-covid-19-is-affecting-nurses-mental-health/ (29.01.2021).

Bergman, Mats A.; Johansson, Per; Lundberg, Sofia; Spagnolo, Giancarlo 2016: Privatization and Quality: Evidence from Elderly Care in Sweden, Journal of Health Economics 49 (2016), p. 109–119, http://www.diva-portal.se/smash/qet/diva2:1046030/FULLTEXT01.pdf (30.01.2021).

**Blakeley, Grace; Quilter-Pinner, Harry** (2019): Who cares? Financialisation in Social Care, IPPR, https://www.ippr.org/research/publications/financialisation-in-social-care (20.11.2020).

**CEO** (2021): When the Market becomes Deadly, https://corporateeurope.org/sites/default/files/2021-01/healthcare-privatisation-final.pdf (02.02.2021).

**CGTP** (2020): A Pandemia e os Lares de Idosos, http://www.cgtp.pt/cgtp-in/organizacoes-especificas/inter-reformados/14905-a-pandemia-e-os-lares-de-idosos (29.01.2021).

**Coelho, Liliana** (2020): Estado de Emergência divide Centrais Sindicais: UGT a favor, CGTP contra, Expresso, https://expresso.pt/politiEca/2020-11-03-Estado-de-emergencia-divide-centrais-sindicais-UGT-a-favor-CGTP-contra (03.11.2020).

Comas-Herrera, Adelina; Zalakaín, Joseba; Lemmon, Elizabeth; Henderson, David; Litwin, Charles; Hsu, Amy T; Schmidt, Andrea E.; Arling, Greg; Fernández, Jose-Luis (2020): Mortality associated with COVID-19 in Care Homes: International Evidence, International Long-Term Care Policy Network, CPEC-LSE, https://ltccovid.org/wp-conktent/uploads/2020/10/Mortality-associated-with-COVID-among-people-living-in-care-homes-14-October-2020-5.pdf (29.01.2021).

**Dromey, Joe; Hochlaf, Dean** (2018): Fair Care: A Workforce Strategy for Social Care, IPPR, https://www.ippr.org/files/2018-11/fair-care-work/force-strategy-nov18-summary.pdf (20.11.2020).

Daly, Mary; Ebbinghaus, Bernhard; Lehner, Lukas; Naczyk, Marek; Vlandas, Tim (2020): Oxford Supertracker: The Global Directory for COVID Policy Trackers and Surveys, Department of Social Policy and Intervention, https://supertracker.spi.ox.ac.uk/ (29.01.2021).

**ECDC** (2020a): Increase in Fatal Cases of COVID-19 among Long-Term Care Facility Residents in the EU/EEA and the UK, Stockholm, https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/sites/default/files/documents/Increase-fatal-cases-of-COVID-19-among-long-term-care-facility-residents.pdf (29.01.2021).

**ECDC** (2020b): Infographic: Non-Pharmaceutical Measures, www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/infographic-non-pharmaceutical-measures (29.01.2021).

**ECDC** (2020c): Rapid Risk Assessment: Increased Transmission of COVID-19 in the EU/EEA and the UK – twelfth update, https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/covid-19-risk-assessment-increased-transmission-twelfth-update (29.01.2021).

**ECDC** (2021): COVID-19 Country Overviews, Weekly Surveillance Summary: Week 03 in 2021,https://covid19-country-overviews.ecdc.europa.eu (29.01.2021).

**Escola Nacional de Saúde Pública** (2020): Results of Questionnaire 2: Risks for Health Professionals go well beyond the Virus, https://barometh ro-covid-19.ensp.unl.pt/resultados-do-questionario-2-os-riscos-para-os-profissionais-de-saude-vao-muito-para-alem-do-virus/ (29.01.2021).

**Eurofound** (2020): Long-Term Care Workforce: Employment and Working Conditions, https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/sites/default/files/ef\_publication/field\_ef\_document/ef20028en.pdf (17.02.2021).

**EuroMoMo** (2021): Graphs and Maps, https://www.euromomo.eu/graphs-and-maps/ (29.01.2021).

Federal Statistical Office (2018): Care Statistics 1999, 2001, 2017, Wiesbaden.

**Ferguson, John** (2020): Anger that Half of Scotland's Home Care Workers have Never been Tested for Coronavirus, https://www.ailyrecord.co.uk/news/politic/half-scotlands-home-care-workers-22673639 (04.02.2021).

**FHI** (2021): Daily Report and Statistics about Coronavirus and COVID-19, https://www.fhi.no/sv/smittsomme-sykdommer/corona/dags--og-ukerapporter/dags--og-ukerapporter-om-koronavirus/ (29.01.2021).

**FOA** (2020): Bekymring og Risiko for Smitte med Covid-19, https://www.foa.dk/forbund/presse/rapporter-undersoegelser/medlemmer/2020 (29.01.2021).

**GMB** (2020): 4 in 5 Care Workers expect Colleagues to Quit amid Coronavirus Danger, https://www.gmb.org.uk/news/4-5-care-workers-expect-colleagues-quit-amid-coronavirus-danger (09.02.2021).

**GMB** (2021): Personal Protective Equipment: Share your Stories, https://www.gmb.org.uk/campaign/personal-protective-equipment-survey (29.01.2021).

Hale, Thomas; Webster, Sam; Petherick, Anna; Phillips, Toby; Kira, Beatriz (2020): Oxford COVID-19 Government Response Tracker, Blavatnik School of Government, https://www.bsg.ox.ac.uk/research/research-projects/coronavirus-government-response-tracker (29.01.2021).

**Hedfors, Andreas Tun** (2020): Tusentals Anmälningar av Coronaskador på Jobbet, Sveriges Radio, https://sverigesradio.se/artikel/7544140 (29.01.2021).

**Huupponen, Mari** (2020): Pandemi på Äldreboendet – En Rapport om den Svenska Äldreomsorgen Innan och Under Coronapandemin, https://www.kommunal.se/sites/default/files/attachment/kommunal\_pandemi\_pa\_aldreboendet\_digital\_.pdf (29.01.2021).

**ITUC** (2020): Global COVID-19 Survey 2020 Key findings, https://www.ituc-csi.org/IMG/pdf/200428\_ituc\_covid-19\_globalsurveyreport\_en.pdf (29.01.2021).

Kommunalarbetaren (2020): "Rekordtillväxt" för Kommunal, https://ka.se/2020/08/18/rekordtillvaxt-for-kommunal/ (29.01.2021).

**Leary, Alison** (2017): What is a Nurse? Baffling Number of Job Roles leaves Patients and Bosses confused, The Guardian, https://www.theguardian.com/healthcare-network/2017/nov/08/what-nurse-baffling-number-job-roles-leaves-patients-bosses-confused (29.01.2021).

Martos Nilsson, Mårten (2018): Svenska Socialförsäkringar långt ifrån Världsbäst, Arbetet, https://arbetet.se/2018/07/02/svenska-socialforsak/ringar-langt-ifran-varldsbast/ (29.01.2021).

National Board of Health and Welfare (2019): Vård och Omsorg om Äldre. Lägesrapport 2019 [Health and social care of older people. Progress report 2019], https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/artikelkatalog/ovrigt/2019-3-18.pdf (29.01.2021).

**Nowossadeck, Enno** (2020): Sterblichkeit Älterer während der COVID-19 Pandemie in den ersten Monaten des Jahres 2020. Gab es Nord-Süd Unterschiede?, in: Journal of Health Monitoring, 5(59): http://dx.doi.org/10.25646/7060.

REFERENCES 21

**OECD** (2020): Who Cares? Attracting and Retaining Care Workers for the Elderly, OECD Health Policy Studies, Paris, https://www.oecd-iliabrary.org/docserver/92c0ef68-en.pdf?expires=1611914476&id=id&accname=guest&checksum=5EB05C7DCCE227A570A12C382AB1A58B (29.01.2021).

**Our World in Data** (2020): Covid-19: Government Stringency Index, https://ourworldindata.org/grapher/covid-stringency-index-?tab=chart&stackMode=absolute&time=2020-01-22..latest&country=~ESP&region=World (29.01.2021).

**Pavanelli, Rosa** (2020): Covid-19 Emergencies – PSI Priorities and Perspectives, https://publicservices.international/resources/news/covid-19-emergency--psi-priorities-and-perspectives?id=10694&lang=en (29.01.2021).

**Pelling, Lisa** (2020): Att stå längst fram: En Skildring av Villkoren för Medlemmar i Kommunal under Coronakrisen Våren 2020, https://arenaide.se/rapporter/att-sta-langst-fram/ (29.1.2021).

**PSI** (2020): COVID-19 Union Response Survey: Narrative Summary Global, https://pop-umbrella.s3.amazonaws.com/uploads/3abcd99c-219b-4b9e-af1e-fa3ac2c398b7\_COVIDSurvey\_GlobalSummaryIntro.pdf?key= (29.01.2021).

Rothgang, Heinz; Wolf-Ostermann, Karin; Domhoff, Dominik; Friedrich, Anna Carina; Heinze, Franziska; Preuss, Benedikt; Schmidt, Annika; Seibert, Kathrin; Stolle, Claudia (2020): Care Homes and COVID-19: Results of an Online Survey in Germany, LTCcovid, International Long-Term Care Policy Network, CPEC-LSE 2020: https://ltccovid.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Care-homes-and-Covid19-survey-of-care-homes-in-Germany-16-July-2020.pdf (29.01.2021).

Sairaanhoitajat (2020): Nurses instructed to protect themselves from raincoat and kitchen towels - Corona Survey reveals barren everyday life, 17 April 2020, https://sairaanhoitajat.fi/sairaanhoitajia-ohjeisteta tu-suojautumaan-sadetakkiin-ja-talouspaperiin-koronakysely-paljastaa-karun-arjen/ (29.01.2021).

**Scottish Government** (2020): The Social Care Support Fund Guidance https://www.gov.scot/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-social-care-staff-support-fund-guidance/pages/fund-criteria/ (29.01.2021).

Stall, Nathan M.; Aaron, Jones; Brown, Kevin A.; P Rochon, Paula A.; Costa, Andrew P. (2020): For-Profit Long-Term Care Homes and the Risk of COVID-19 Outbreaks and Resident Deaths, https://www.cmaj.ca/content/192/33/E946 (29.01.2021).

**STSSSS** (2020): Trabalhadores que estão na linha da frente – COVID 19, https://www.stssss.org/BD\_doc/64.pdf (29.01.2021).

**Sweeney, Robert** (2020): Cherishing All Equally 2020: Inequality and the Care Economy, https://www.feps-europe.eu/attachments/publicattions/report-care%20economy\_tasc-feps.pdf (29.01.2021).

**Szebehely, Marta** (2020): Internationella Erfarenheter av Covid-19 i Äldreboenden. Underlagsrapport till SOU 2020:80 Äldreomsorgen under pandemin, Stockholm, https://coronakommissionen.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/internationella-erfarenheter-av-covid-19-i-acc88/dreboenden\_webb.pdf (29.01.2021).

**Tehy** (2020): The Shortage of Protective Equipment continues – now in Short Protective Jackets, 22 April 2020, https://www.tehy.fi/fi/mediatieA dote/tehyn-kysely-pula-suojavarusteista-jatkuu-nyt-vahissa-suojatakit (29.01.2021).

**Thomas, Chris; Quilter-Pinner, Harry** (2020): Care Fit for Carers: Ensuring the Safety and Welfare of NHS and Social Care Workers during and after Covid-19, IPPR, http://www.ippr.org/research/publications/care-fit-for-carers (20.11.2020).

**UNISON** (2020a): Care after Covid: A UNISON Vision for Social Care. June 2020, UNISON, London, https://www.unison.org.uk/content/uploads/2020/06/A-UNISON-Vision-for-Social-Care-June-2020.pdf (29.01.2021).

**UNISON** (2020b): Care Staff aren't getting proper Sick Pay promised by Ministers, Unison Survey shows, https://www.unison.org.uk/news/2020/08/care-staff-arent-getting-proper-sick-pay-promised-ministers-unison-survey-shows/ (24.02.2021).

**UNISON Scotland** (2020a): Covid Social Care Worker Death in Service Payment, https://www.unison-scotland.org/covid-social-care-worker-death-in-service-payment/ (04.02.2021).

**UNISON Scotland** (2020b): Care After Covid: A UNISON Vision for Social Care, https://www.unison-scotland.org/wp-content/uploads/Care-After-Covid.pdf (04.02.2021).

**Unite the union** (2020): Social Care in Crisis – Time to Insource Social Care Services, https://uniteforoursociety.org/assets/91871Social1care1in11crisis1booklet.pdf (09.02.2021).

**Ver.di** (2020): Gesundheitspolitik in Europa: Erste Schritte in Europa, https://gesundheit-soziales.verdi.de/themen/arbeit-in-europa/++co++851b223e-3ece-11eb-9fcd-001a4a160119 (29.01.2021).

**WHO** (2020): Preventing and Managing COVID-19 across Long-Term Care Services: Policy brief, Geneva, https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/WHO-2019-nCoV-Policy\_Brief-Long-term\_Care-2020.1 (29.01.2021).

#### **Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung**

A The Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung (FES) is the oldest political foundation in Germany with a rich tradition dating back to its foundation in 1925. Today, it remains loyal to the legacy of its namesake and campaigns for the core ideas and values of social democracy: freedom, justice and solidarity. It has a close connection to social democracy and free trade unions.

FES promotes the advancement of social democracy, in particular by:

- political educational work to strengthen civil society;
- think tanks;
- international cooperation with our international network of offices in more than 100 countries;
- support for talented young people;
- maintaining the collective memory of social democracy with archives, libraries and more.

#### **IMPRINT**

© FES Nordic Countries 2021 Dr. Philipp Fink

The views expressed in this publication are not necessarily those of the Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung and the partner organisations for this publication. Commercial use of all media published by the Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung (FES) is not permitted without the written consent of the FES.

Cover photo: Fredrik Sandin Carlson
Design/Typesetting: pertext, Berlin | www.pertext.de

#### **EUROPA**

Covid-19 has uncovered many societal fault lines. The virus hit the elder care sector in many countries especially hard, leading to many deaths and pushing care workers fighting on the corona frontline to the end of their limits. The pandemic has underscored deficiencies in elder care that have been warned about and protested by trade unions for years. Precarious working conditions, understaffing and underfunding devastatingly undermined the ability to protect the most vulnerable during the corona pandemic: our elderly.

It is high time we listen now.

The Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung has, on the initiative of the Swedish municipal workers' union, Kommunal, and the Swedish progressive thinktank Arena Idé, commissioned reports from several Europeans countries. By focusing on the plight of those in need of care and their caregivers, the reports shed light on the pandemic's impact on elder care and highlights the justified demands of the care workers' trade unions as well as the long overdue need for reform of the sector as a whole.

This report summarises nine country studies on how the effect of the coronavirus on elder care workers in Denmark, England, Finland, Germany, Norway, Portugal, Scotland, Spain and Sweden. The report concludes with policy recommendations.

Further information on the project can be found here:

www.fes.de/en/on-the-corona-frontline

